S O U T H   W O O T T O N   P A R I S H   C O U N C I L

Minutes of a Planning Committee Meeting held at 7.30pm on                        Monday 22nd April 2013 in the Parish Council Meeting Room

1.  Present: Mr A Evans, Mr D Price, Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr M Narborough, Miss D Scott, Mr B Clapham, Mrs D Gotts, Mr D Gerrard, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).
Public: Mr Maurice Buck (K&M Lighting Services Limited)
Apologies: None
2. To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 8th April 2013:  These were proposed as a correct record by Mr Price, seconded by Mr Narborough, with all members in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. To record declarations of any interests:  Mr Clapham stated that he has an interest as he lives at Ullswater Avenue and his fence is boundary to the possible proposed development. 

4. To receive questions from the public:  None. 
5. To receive presentation from K & M Lighting Services Limited: 
See attached handouts. 

Mr Price welcomed Mr Buck to the evenings meeting and invited him to provide his presentation. Mr Buck explained that K&M Lighting Services Limited had held a seminar in Swaffham on Friday 12th April 2013. He said Parish Councils had been invited to attend the evening Seminar. Mr Buck circulated several handouts providing details regarding the Project Management and a Question and Answer Fact Sheet which had been produced following the Seminar. 

Mr Buck explained that K&M Lighting Services Limited have 100 years combined experience in electrical street lighting and street furniture. He said they use the latest technology equipment reducing energy consumption, costs and maintenance charges. He explained that they work with the public and private sectors providing lighting schemes for highways, footways, amenity areas, sports facilities, car parks and other public places. Mr Buck also confirmed that K&M install, maintain and repair all types of lighting, street furniture, signage, cabling and associated ground works.
Mr Buck confirmed that the scheme had been initiated by the Norfolk County Council’s, “Parish Partnerships” scheme where the County Council would contribute 75% of the costs towards various projects such as replacing street lights. 

Comment was made that the scheme had proven to be very popular. It was felt that Norfolk County Council may not have enough funding to accommodate all the requests submitted. It was said that the offer may be made available the following year.

Mr Buck circulated two further handouts providing the specifications for both the lanterns which are available (Stela and Axia). He confirmed that the Stela is the most expensive lantern, at a cost of approximately £440 per lantern and the Axia is the cheapest at £350 per lantern. Mr Buck confirmed that out of the two choices he preferred the cheaper Axia option as it is of better quality and its fixings were underneath the lantern keeping them protected from the weather. The Axia also has on option to amend the amount of light each lantern can provide.
Mr Buck explained that the current orange lights use 65 watts costing £28.60 per year to operate, however the new LED lanterns would only use 22 watts costing £9.68 per year (a third of the energy and cost).

A discussion took place regarding the costs involved to change over to the new LED lanterns. It was said that 264 lanterns (number owned by the Parish Council) x £350 = £92,400. If a Norfolk County Council grant of 75% is received, the Parish would have a share of 25% to pay i.e. £23,100.

Mr Buck explained that in addition K&M Lighting Services Limited would provide an interest free loan over 3 years to Parishes to pay for their 25%.

Mr Buck stated that if the Parish Council changed over to the new LED lanterns the maintenance costs would also drop from the current £441 per month to £139.70 per month.

Mrs Cornwell stated that the £23,100 interest free loan divided by 36 months would be £641.67 plus the new reduced maintenance fee would be £781.37 per month until the loan is paid back. Mr Buck confirmed after that time the amount payable would then simply be the £139.70 maintenance fee.

Mrs Cornwell carried out some further calculations regarding the current electricity costs and the new LED electricity costs. 
Existing




       New
Existing Maint Contract £ 5292.00 per year    New Contract £ 9376.44 (inc loan)

E-on Electricity
     £ 7392.00 per year    E-on Electric  £  2236.80

Total


     £12,684.00
       Total              £11,613.24 (inc loan)
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that after the 3 year loan repayments, the scheme maintenance costs would drop to 139.70 x 12 = £1676.40 and an approximate estimate for the E-on Electricity would be £2236.80, both subject to price increase. Total £3913.20 per year.

Members felt that taking into account the reduced electricity costs and the reduced maintenance costs, the offer was certainly worth considering.

Questions were asked if the Parish Council was successful in obtaining a grant, what the program of the work would be. Mr Buck explained that there are five other companies in Norfolk who are offering the scheme. He said that it would depend on how quickly the lanterns can be obtained from the Suppliers.

After further brief discussion, Mr Clapham proposed that Mrs Cornwell should submit a Grant Application to Norfolk County Council; this was seconded by Mr Evans with all members in favour.
Finally Mr Buck circulated a handout regarding “The Green Column” a wind and solar powered lighting column. He explained that this is an environmentally friendly, cost saving solution to provide amenity lighting at remote sites.

Mr Price thanked Mr Buck for coming to the evenings meeting and for providing his presentation. Mr Buck left the meeting.
6. To discuss Planning Applications received and notifications of the Borough Council Applications for Grant or Refusal:

The Borough Council has APPROVED Planning Permission for the following Applications:

13/00223/F

3 Blickling Close, South Wootton.

Pitched roof to garage and New Porch.

13/00224/F

20 Bracken Road, South Wootton.

Retention of porch and construction of new pitched roof over garden room.
13/00163/RM
83 Nursery Lane, South Wootton.

Reserved Matters Application. Construction of dwelling.
Mrs Cornwell informed members that Notification of a New Property Address had been received for 6A Langley Road, South Wootton.

Mrs Cornwell referred to the recent Licensing Act 2003 – Application for premises license, at Knights Hill Farm Shop. She stated that due to planning issues, the application had been withdrawn, however it was said that the license is likely to be re-applied for at a later date.
7. To discuss updates from the Local Development Framework:  Mr Price stated that the Parish Council had been in contact with Mr Alan Gomm regarding clarification of comments which were made during the meeting with John Maxey.
During the meeting with Mr Maxey, he had said that Norfolk County Council was happy regarding road issues.

Mr Price felt that clarification should be sought as the comment seemed to be in conflict with what the Traffic Survey had indicated.

Mr Gomm confirmed that he had received the traffic report from Bidwell’s along with comments made by Mr Ian Parkes from Infrastructure and Economic Growth at Norfolk County Council.

Mr Price confirmed that the comments made by Mr Ian Parkes had been forwarded to James Alflatt at Bidwells.

Mr Price informed members that after speaking to Mr Gomm, it was indicated that the Preferred Options would now be released in June 2013. He said that a further consultation period would follow. 

Mr Alflatt suggested that at that time the three Parish Councils, South Wootton, North Wootton and Castle Rising should get together to see what further information can be submitted to support the objections further.

Mr Price referred to the circulated letter received from Mr Tony Smith regarding drainage in the area. He confirmed that the information had been forwarded to Mr Alflatt at Bidwell’s who had commented that they were already aware of the drainage situation. It was confirmed that a letter had been sent to Mr Smith thanking him for the information he had kindly provided.

8. To discuss Neighbourhood Plan updates: See attached.

Mr Gerrard reminded members that Secure by Design would be happy to provide a presentation to the Project Group should they wish. Mr Price confirmed that the offer had not been forgotten and the Project Group would invite the man to attend a meeting in due course.

Mr Price spoke briefly regarding a question which was raised at the Parish Assembly held on 12th April 2013 regarding Parish Councillors attending the Incinerator Inquiry. 

Mr Price confirmed that the Parish Council had supported the objections by writing to the Secretary of State and at odd times Parish Councillors had attended the Inquiry.
Mr Price confirmed that Cllr Nick Daubney would be speaking at the Inquiry on Tuesday 23rd April and he had also kindly agreed to speak on behalf of the Parish Council to reiterate its objections. 
9. To discuss Highways issues:  
30 mph Stickers: Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the 30 mph Wheelie Bin stickers and said that a quote had now been received. She stated that for an extra 500 stickers the cost would be £242. After brief discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should purchase 500 30mph stickers at a cost of £242; this was seconded by Mr Gerrard with all members in favour. 
Food Waste Bins: Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the new Food Waste Bins which have now been delivered throughout the Borough. She said that the Borough Council is happy for the Parish Council to purchase a box of 50 rolls at £1.15 per roll to enable a stock to be held in the Parish Office for purchase by residents. After brief discussion to confirm that the bags are more expensive in the Supermarkets, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should purchase a box of 50 rolls to sell in the Parish Office; this was seconded by Mr Evans with all members in favour.
Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the new speed limit of 30 mph at Grimston Road. She said that she had contacted Norfolk County Council to ask if the signs could be replaced with some larger ones. She stated that the 450mm signs had been put up incorrectly and they would be replaced by 600mm ones. Comment was made that there is still a lot of traffic speeding through the area.
Mrs Cornwell informed members regarding forthcoming resurfacing works on the footpaths along Castle Rising Road. She stated that from 29th July 2013, the road would be closed for two weeks, then after that time traffic lights would be in place for a further 6 weeks.

Finally, Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the planned meeting with Clayland Estates scheduled for 23rd April 2013. It was said that an itinery had been drawn up to carry out a tour of the Village as well as a site visit. It was said that if anyone would like to attend, they should meet at the site at 10am.
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.40pm.

10. Next meeting: To be held on Monday 13th May 2013 at 7.30pm in the Parish Office Meeting Room.
13th May 2013






           Chairman 

